# THE LLOYD GEORGE GOVERNMENT OF THE UK: BALFOUR DECLARATION THE PROMISE FOR A NATIONAL HOME TO JEWS (1916-1920)

## İSMAİL KÖSE\*

## **Zionism and Great Britain**

Zionism, since the last decades of 19th century, was/is a worldwide Jewish organization aimed to build a national home/Jewish Nation state in Palestine. Nevertheless at the beginning, Jews as a whole were not supporting Zionism. Bearing this case in mind, in this paper the denotations "Zionism/Zionists" and "Jews" have selectively been used. Because the Palestine Question is a global problem and never lacks mass interest, there are a large English and Turkish literature on Balfour Declaration and Lloyd George Government's support to Zionists. Even ordinary political history books tackle with the problem and give some information. Notwithstanding there is no any specific work inspecting the texting of Balfour Declaration. To understand the logic and texting of the Declaration, British archive documents must carefully be examined and a new light should be shed on the aim of Lloyd George Government's hidden objectives inserted and hided among complex cycle of facts while the text was being typed. Basic problematic of this essay focused on the structural meaning and messages of the Balfour Declaration. The most considerable finding of the paper is that: the concept of "national home" which was put forward with an innocent/intentional editing is the basis of later developments. The concept actually from the very beginning was targeting a Jewish State, both Lloyd George and Zionists were very well aware of that fact. The other significant reality the archive documents brings out is that, Sheriff Hussein and his son Faisal who collaborating with British, betrayed Ottoman Empire and caused its defeat at Palestine-Hejaz Front also were very well aware what "national home" would mean after British occupation. Both, for their selfish interests preferred not to oppose Zionist plans.

<sup>\*</sup> Assoc. Prof. Dr., Karadeniz Technical University, Faculty of Economics and Administrative Sciences, Department of International Relations, Trabzon/TURKEY, ismailkosetr@ktu.edu.tr

After French Revolution (1789) nationalism and the process of building nation states achieved a worldwide impetus. Jews, the oldest monotheistic prayers left Palestine and spread all around the world with Babylonian Exile (BC 597-581) by Babylon King Nebuchadnezzar. Since then, historical facts and developments did not grant Jews a chance for reestablishment of their historical kingdom/nation state in Palestine.<sup>1</sup> Nationalistic movements, sacramental conflicts, especially disputes with Catholics inspired Jews for an independent state. Contrarily Jews more or less had good relations with other Christian sects. Zionism, emerged and relied on historical facts, sectarian conflicts and nationalistic ideas. There were three countries Jews lived as equal citizens even had higher status they were respectively; Britain, Ottomans and USA. The ideas put forward by Zionists were utopic. That is why, at the beginning all Jews did not support Zionism and some believed that, it was impossible to achieve what Zionists asked.<sup>2</sup>

In 1881, a series of pogroms swept through Russia. That was the extensive anti-Jewish disturbances since the slaughter of the Jews in Poland during 1648-49. In the year of 1882 a pamphlet was published addressing Jewish emancipation.<sup>3</sup> Dreyfus Case in 1894 was a false judgement forced some Jews to support Zionists desire for a Jewish Nation State. Britain, differing from the Continental European countries and Tsarist Russia had good relations with Jews and Zionists. Zionists at the very beginning were asking for a piece of land in Palestine where they wanted to resume their old kingdom/nation state. After its occupation of Egypt in 1882, Britain began to express a desire to enlarge its sovereignty towards Palestine and the Hejaz. This plan was postponed indefinitely however due to the inconvenient conditions and political situation of the world policy. To work around this issue, Bedouin tribes were encouraged by British forces to arrange a de facto occupation status northeast of Egypt, targeting Gaza, Khan Yunus and Jericho. This occupation was achieved either in the form of land sales between tribes, or through factual declarations, whereby a tribe would claim that a particular stretch of land actually belonged to them.<sup>4</sup> This was despite Palestinian lands belonging to the Sultanate and thus they could not legally be sold or purchased. British forces in the region escalated such disputes in favor of Egypt hence for

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Anthony Best and et. all., International History of Twentieth Century and Beyond, 2nd Ed., (London: Routledge, 2008). pp.108-109.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> New York Times, "Quit Because of Zionism", March 7, 1919. p. 18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Best, et. all, International History..., p. 108.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Arab Bulletin, No, 64. Arab Bureau, Secret, Savoy Hotel, Cairo, September 27, 1917.

themselves.<sup>5</sup> The construction of Bagdad Railway and rising Turkish effect in the Arabian peninsula together with Palestine was an important development drawing British attention. In that years close interest was focused on Bagdad Railway and increasing German tendency in Sublime Porte also.<sup>6</sup>

On its policy to carve more lands to the east of Suez and be aware of political developments in Arab littoral, British Government began to insist that the city of Taba, located to the east of the Suez Canal, actually belonged to Her Majesty's Government by virtue of a Firman issued in 1892, submitted to Britain by Grand Vizier Cevat Pasha. Similar claims were put forward regarding eastern Arabian peninsula also.7 Ottomans facing trouble with Russia towards its centuries ongoing demands on Turkish Straits. Any friction with Britain would destroy the balance and such case was not desired by Sublime Porte.8 Nevertheless Sultan Abdulhamid II strictly rejected this claim so the British Consul to Cairo advised his government to threaten Sublime Porte by putting on a naval show. The British Ambassador to Istanbul also had suspicions that another power [most probably Russia] had been encouraging Porte to reject British claims over Taba.9 During the first few months of 1906, while these discussions were still going on, Zionists began to send dispatches to the British Foreign Office (FO) asking for a Jewish settlement in the Sinai Peninsula.<sup>10</sup> Sinai was a part of Egypt which was a British Suzerainty. This initiative would be a step closer for Zionists towards achieving a Jewish State in Palestine.

Disputes on the Turco-Egyptian frontier over where the demarcation line would pass went on for a while. On October 1<sup>st</sup> 1906, the new border line was drawn and a boundary agreement signed. The disputed ownership over the city of Taba, which the British Government had laid claim to, was left on the Ottoman side.<sup>11</sup> During discussions for demarcating the border British envoys had tried to

- <sup>8</sup> BOA [Prime Ministry of Turkey Ottoman Archives], HAT [Imperial Decree] 00841. 37876.001.
- <sup>9</sup> FO 371/61, The Earl of Cromer to Sir Edward Grey, Cairo, April 24, 1906.
- <sup>10</sup> F0371/97, Minute No. 8437 covering letter to Lloyd George MP, 6 March 1906; F0371/59, A. Levy, President of the Swansea Zionist Society, to Sir Edward Grey, 26 May 1906, Letter No. 16985; F0371/97, Memorandum by Sir E. Gray, 20 March 1906.

<sup>11</sup> FO 371/64, Text of the Agreement Defining the Turco-Egyptian Boundary, November 3, 1906.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> FO 371/61, Sir N. O'Conor to Sir Edward Grey, Jerussalem, April 6, 1906; Albert M. Hyamson, Palestine Under The Mandate 1920-1948, (London: Methuen & Co. Ltd., 1950). pp. 24-25.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Memorandum Respecting the Bagdad Railway, No. 3743. Januray 28, 1909. pp. 1-3.

<sup>7</sup> L/P&S/18/B49, Sir Edward Grey to Sir G. Louther (Constantinople), Foreign Office, September 20, 1910.

push forward the boundary line as close to Palestinian lands as possible.<sup>12</sup> One of the basic reasons of this policy was to meet the Zionist Leader's rising demand for a national home for Jews in Palestine.<sup>13</sup> The dispatches between Zionists and Ministry of Foreign Affairs contain the term "national home". The term "National Home" used may at first glance be deemed an innocent humanitarian request, but it would be defined in the future Zionist Proposal to the 1918 Paris Peace Conference as:

The establishment of a National Home for the Jewish people in Palestine is understood to mean that the country of <u>Palestine should be placed under</u> such political, economic, and moral conditions as will favor the increase <u>of the Jewish population</u>, so that in accordance with the principles of democracy it may ultimately develop into a Jewish Commonwealth.<sup>14</sup>

As can be seen from archived records, the term "national home" was actually targeted towards creating a Jewish [Israeli] State, but not the cause tension and escalate opposition this intention was not declared. This situation would become clear about two decades later, when it was already too late to prevent what had become an ongoing policy.

About nine years before the demarcation of the Ottoman-Egypt [British] border line, the first Zionist Congress was summoned in the city of Basel, Switzerland, in 1897. One year before this congress Theodor Herzl had published a pamphlet titled *A Jewish State*. The pamphlet was in three languages, German, English and France.<sup>15</sup> In his pamphlet Herzl defended his ideas and said it was unsustainable for Jews living as host nations. The pamphlet detailed the road map for the foundation of a Jewish State in Palestine in its 52<sup>nd</sup> page Herzl discuss the Argentina and Palestine preference for a national home. He says "Argentina is a country with some of the greatest natural resources in the world and .... sparsely populated and has a temperate climate.... Palestine is our unforgettable historic homeland... If His Majesty Sultan [Abdulhamid II] were to give us Palestine, we could in return pledge ourselves to regulate the entire finances of Turkey".<sup>16</sup>

<sup>12</sup> FO 371/64, Demarcation of Egyptian Frontier, August-October 1906.

<sup>13</sup> David Fromkin, Barışa Son Veren Barış Modern Ortadoğu Nasıl Yaratıldı? 1914-1922 [A Peace to End All Peace The Fall of The Ottoman Empire and The Creation of the Modern Middle East], trans. Mehmet Harmancı, (Istanbul: Epsilon Yayınları, 2013). pp. 235-236.

<sup>14</sup> *F0373/7/36*, Zionism: A Short History from 720 BC-1918, by the British Foreign Office, prepared for the Peace Conference, February 1919.

<sup>15</sup> Arab Bulletin, No, 39. Arab Bureau, Secret, Savoy Hotel, Cairo, January 19, 1917.

<sup>16</sup> Theodore Herzl, *The Jewish State*, (Switzerland: 1896). pp. 1-3, 51-52.

#### THE LLOYD GEORGE GOVERNMENT OF THE UK: BALFOUR DECLARATION 731 THE PROMISE FOR A NATIONAL HOME TO JEWS (1916-1920)

One of the most interesting sentences of the pamphlet is Zionists' insistence on Palestine and their readiness to cover all needed cost for a national home only in Palestine. The second interesting point is Herzl pretentious offer to pay all Ottoman loans in return of a national home. That offer practically was impossible. Because after Crimean War (1853-56) Ottomans faced with vital difficulties on repayment of state loans and Duyun-u Umumiye (Public Debts Administration) was established in 1881 to collect Ottoman loans directly from revenue making tax payments. The average amount of yearly repayment was 15 million Ottoman Liras in 1890's thus it was almost impossible for Zionists to regulate or undertake such huge amount of Ottoman debts.<sup>17</sup> Nevertheless by his words "to regulate the entire finances of Turkey" Herzl implicitly was declaring that Zionists were ready even to meet such high cost for a national home. Such offer never has been presented to Sultan Abdulhamid, even Herzl actually did not have enough economic source for that kind of job. But, to keep Zionists united and hopes alive, Herzl, in 1901 May together with Rothschilds and Bleichroders came to Istanbul to talk to the Sultan Abdulhamid II. After his meeting with Sultan he declared that, they got what they wanted.18 Abdulhamid II was enough clever to detect undeclared intentions of Zionists when they asked permission for a harmless national home. Even though encouraging arguments after their meeting with Sultan, Zionists decided not to draw their lot with Sublime Porte. They had noticed that a Jewish State could only be resumed by the help of Britain.

Until the occurrence of the Basel Congress, Zionists had hidden from the world their true intentions,<sup>19</sup> at which it was established that "... some of the delegates wanted to proclaim openly the objective of establishing a Jewish state in Palestine... [opposing this idea] [we] would say [our aim] in a way so as to avoid provoking the Turkish rulers of the coveted land...".<sup>20</sup> This shows a deliberate policy by Zionist leaders not to proclaim their actual aim, which remained the *status quo* until 1947, by which time the policy could openly continue.

Britain was very well aware of Zionist desires in Palestine and Arab

<sup>17</sup> Nahit Yüksel, "Cumhuriyet'in "ilk" Bütçesi, Coşku, Gurur ve Kaygı ["First" Budget of the Republic: Enthusiasm, Pride and Anxiety]", *Maliye Dergisi*, No. 159, (July-Dec. 2010). pp. 301-302, 311-312.

<sup>18</sup> New York Times, "Zionists Get Concessions", May 30, 1901. p. 2.

<sup>20</sup> Adams, What Went Wrong..., p. 78; Sabri Jiryis, "Forty Years Since the Seizure of Palestine", *Journal of Palestine Studies*, Vol. 18, No. 1, Special Issue (Autumn, 1988), 86.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Michael Adams, "What Went Wrong in Palestine?", *Journal of Palestine Studies*, Vol. 18, No. 1, Special Issue, (Autumn, 1988). p. 78.

sentiments in case of such event was considered. After Herzl dead at 1904 the idea of establishing a Zionist colony under the protection of Britain were continued by Wolf and Israel Zangwill. Even after Ottoman strict disfavor for national home in Palestine, an idea was developed to establish a colony in eastern costal region of Libya, at Cyrenaica but due the hostility of local Arabs and shortage of water the project could not be realized.<sup>21</sup> Occupation of Palestine and dominance or suzerain rule on Arabian peninsula would be possible by vital Arab support. Bearing this case in mind a bilateral balanced policy was put in use not to offend Arabs but Zionists also were not dissatisfied. On the track of balance policy when WWI begun, it was deemed unacceptable for Britain to concede any soil from the Holy Land [Palestine] to other belligerents, neither to the Entente or Central Powers; *"if the Imperial Government should be prepared largely to satisfy France's desires concerning Syria and Cilicia proper, it is indispensable to study the question with closer attention, if the Holy Places [Palestine] are involved".<sup>22</sup>* 

The balance shifted to Zionists side when Lloyd George Government came to power. With the beginning of Lloyd George's prime ministry in 1916 the British Government placed a special focus on Palestine as the location on which to carve a Jewish Home. Along with achieving closer relations with the Zionists, another aim of British Government was to garner the support of Russian Jews,<sup>23</sup> though this attempt failed because it was merely Zionist propaganda to achieve British sympathy for their cause.<sup>24</sup> According to this propaganda, keeping Russia in war would be sustainable and possible due assistance from Russian Jews. The British Government had been persuaded-or believed-that Russian Jews had considerable influence on the Russian Administration, whereas in reality this was only an illusion.

It is not clear who in particular, but it was most probably Lloyd George, accepted this illusion because, unlike his predecessors, Lloyd George was a devoted believer in the Jews' return to Palestine and was even a close friend of Theodore Herzl.<sup>25</sup> This new policy shift was a reverse course to his predecessor Henry

<sup>21</sup> Arab Bulletin, No, 39. Arab Bureau, Secret, Savoy Hotel, Cairo, January 19, 1917.

 $^{22}\,$  FO 371/2449, French Agreement, March-April 1915, The Constantinople Agreement, March-April 1915.

<sup>23</sup> F0371/2817, Mr. Lucien Wolf to L. Oliphant, 13 October 1916, Jews in the Russian Army, Report of the Commander of the Staff for the Supreme Commander-in-Chief, 29 June 1915.

<sup>24</sup> F0141/803, Telegram No. 954 from Sir M[ark]. Sykes, Cairo to Foreign Office, 5 June 1917.

<sup>25</sup> James Renton, "Changing Languages of Empire and the Orient: Britain and the Intervention of the Middle East, 1917-1918", *The Historical Journal*, Vol. 50, No. 3 (Sep., 2007). p. 647.

Asquith and his staff in Cairo promised Palestine to the Arabs to approach their revolt against the Ottoman Empire.<sup>26</sup> Whilst there was a contradiction between the promises of Lloyd George and Henry Asquith, British foreign policy was of course run accordingly where the empire's benefit lay.

Any kind of statement which argues that British interests in the resettlement of Jews in Palestine started with Theodore Herzl or Lloyd George is completely wrong. The first British advocacy regarding resettlement of the Jews in Palestine had come about three hundred years ago by Sir Henry Finch in 1621.<sup>27</sup> Even at the beginning, Finch was jailed due to his writings, and his ideas disappeared within British foreign policy priorities for a limited period, though an interest in Palestine neither faded away nor lost its attraction. For instance in 1838, about forty years after Napoleon's Syrian campaign, Lord Shaftesbury suggested in a memorandum that Foreign Secretary Lord Palmerston should establish a Jewish resettlement in Palestine under the guarantee of the Great Powers (Britain, France, Russia, Austria).<sup>28</sup> This plan was unable to be implemented due to a lack in numbers of the Jewish community able to settle in Palestine.

One year later in April 1839, the British Consul to Al-Quds/Jerusalem send a dispatch to Col. Campbell in Cairo regarding the protection of Jews in the Ottoman Empire.<sup>29</sup> A year after him the British Ambassador to Istanbul, Lord Ponsonby, send a dispatch to his Foreign Office recommending that the Ottoman Government should make efforts in the just encouragement of the Jews of Europe to return to Palestine.<sup>30</sup> These ongoing efforts had been continuing for some time, though only by the British Government and sometimes in collaboration with other powers. Under these conditions WWI began and, despite it was a catastrophic event for humanity and for the Jews, the war provided new chances for a much longed national home in Palestine. This new opportunity would be used very well by the Zionists. According the British repots of early 1917's, "*Zionist movement in Palestine and outside had gained rather than lost since beginning of war and that determined effort would be made further its deal at the earlies possible moment*".<sup>31</sup> As it is clearly seen Britain

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> See Ömer Kürkçüoğlu, Osmanlı Devleti'ne Karşı Arap Bağımsızlık Hareketi (1908-1918) [Arab Independence Movement Against Ottomans (1908-1918)], (Ankara: Ankara Üniversitesi Yayını: 1982); See also İsmail Köse, Hicaz İsyam [Hedjaz Uprising], (Istanbul: Selis Yayınları, 2014).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Hyamson, *Palestine Under...*, p. 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> F0373/7/36, Zionism.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> F078/368, Consul W.L. Young, Jerusalem to Col. Campbell, Cairo, 19 April 1839.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> FO78/390, Draft No. 134 by Lord Ponsonby, Foreign Office, 11 August 1840.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> Arab Bulletin, No, 39. Arab Bureau, Secret, Savoy Hotel, Cairo, January 19, 1917.

was very well aware of the fact that if Zionists were given what they wanted, a Jewish State in Palestine is inevitable. So that, at the beginning of the war Anglo Palestine Co., the Zionistic banking institution had issued numerous guaranteed cheques of 5, 10 and 20 franc each.<sup>32</sup> The new cheques were in use in Palestine as an alternate currency. That means acting as a state power and this information in documents also proves the real intentions of Zionists.

## **Balfour Declaration and the Zionists**

British Government had a centuries-long policy advocating the Jewish cause and had intervened several times in Ottoman internal affairs in favor of the Jews. Thus when a chance appeared both before and during WWI, the British Government again entered into the field in favor of the Jews, with the British siding the Zionists in a *vis a vis* collaboration.<sup>33</sup> But an unexpected problem came out as; contrary to British aspirations, France argued that because the first crusaders had been largely French, it was the French who had the most right to occupy Palestine. Moreover in 1799, when on his Syrian campaign, Napoleon had issued a proclamation to the Jews to join his army, promising them in return the lands of Palestine.

This was one of the first events whereby the Jews were articulated with the French revolution and nationalistic ideas. The wave of nationalism that arose after the French Revolution became arguably one of the most effective tools for the Zionist cause. Because Napoleon had been defeated in Acre by Ottoman Armies, his promise never had the chance to come true. In any case, Britain was reluctant to leave Palestine to the French, so the Government began seeking a legitimized solution to oppose French desires with the assistance of British Zionist Leader Azriel Weizman, who was also disfavor to any kind of French rule in Palestine.<sup>34</sup>

One basic reason for this British policy was said to be an effort to carve a Jewish national home in Palestine, whilst the second was due to Palestine's strategic geographical location on the route of British colonies, particularly to India. As Palestine was situated to the east of the Suez Canal it offered the shortest and easiest sea routes to India, Gibraltar, the Mediterranean Sea, Red Sea, Aden Gulf, Oman Sea, and of course, the strategic Suez Canal itself. If access to the canal

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Arab Bulletin, No, 48. Arab Bureau, Secret, Savoy Hotel, Cairo, April 21, 1917.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> Hyamson, Palestine Under..., p. 26

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> F0371/3053, Memorandum by Lord Robert Cecil, Foreign Office, 25 April 1917.

#### THE LLOYD GEORGE GOVERNMENT OF THE UK: BALFOUR DECLARATION 735 THE PROMISE FOR A NATIONAL HOME TO JEWS (1916-1920)

was blocked the British navy and merchants had to use the alternative route north, through the Atlantic Ocean then south-east, passing the Cape of Good Hope to the Indian Ocean.<sup>35</sup> This second route was at least fourfold distance of the former. Alongside these developments, the Zionists were pushing the British Government to launch an attack on Palestine and invade those lands for them. To this end, even before the occupation of Palestine, covert efforts were being made by the British Foreign Office.

At the beginning of 1917, Britain and France had agreed on carving a national home for Zionists in Palestine and discussions were taking place with Russia to achieve consent for such an initiative. At the same time however, the influential Catholic Church entered the scene and Italy asked for a share in Palestine. At the beginning Britain and France denied Italy what had been asked for, but when the World Zionist Organization's Representative Nahum Sokolow was introduced to Italian Premier Sonnino, it was expected that some changes might actually be made. Sokolow had come to Italy specifically to meet with the Pope and achieve his support for a national home. The Pope granted Sokolow what he asked and so the British Government took this to be another step forward for the occupation of Palestine.<sup>36</sup> After his meeting with Sokolow, Sonnino also became an actor in the destiny of Palestine. Meanwhile the British Government had sent a dispatch to Sir Mark Sykes underlining the British Government's support for Zionist aspirations, and instructing him to assist Sokolow in Paris and Rome.<sup>37</sup> Thus one of the oldest nationalist movements in history, Zionism had achieved almost all of the Allied Associated Powers' support for a national home,<sup>38</sup> though the Italians still believed that Zionism was a British instrument for British desires on the Middle East.<sup>39</sup> The only visible negative voice was coming from Russia, but due to internal turmoil, this voice was no longer important.

In 1917 the British Government established a Jewish Legion, Lloyd George believing that this Legion would be more beneficial for the Allied Associated Powers' victory. Actually this was not the first Jewish Legion established by the

<sup>37</sup> F0371/3052, Foreign Office Minute by Lord Robert Cecil to Lord Harding, 21 April 1917.

<sup>39</sup> Manuel, *The Palestine Question...*, p. 266.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> Google earth, [31/12/2013]

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> *F0141/805*, Telegram No. 554 from Sir Mark Sykes to the High Commissioner for Egypt, Cairo, 1 June 1997.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> Frank E. Manuel, "The Palestine Question in Italian Diplomacy, 1917-1920", *The Journal of Modern History*, Vol. 27, No. 3 (Sep., 1955). p. 266.

British, as during the Dardanelles Campaign there was a small Jewish Legion that fought against the Ottomans. After all necessary preparations, to realize British interests and grant a long asked national home for Jews, towards the end of 1917 the British War Office (BWO) decided to attack Palestine. Beside Jews, Britain also was trying to use Arabs. Jews who were living in Palestine as Ottoman subjects did not support Arab revolt but to help the defeat of Ottomans they were ready to join British forces.<sup>40</sup>

Nationalistic movements had arrived Arabian lands of Ottomans almost two decades ago and Britain promised Muslim Arabs an independent Arab Kingdom in return of collaboration. Relying on British promises large number of Ottoman Arabs under the leadership of Chieftains, Meccan Emir Sheriff Hussein and his sons collaborated with British. Circulation of independent kingdom dreams and misled nationalistic ideas, Arab soldiers started to take flight from Ottoman Army when they had a chance.<sup>41</sup> Arabs of course unaware of the British promises to Zionists in 1916's but when Sheriff and his son Abdullah became aware of that promises at the end of 1917's they will prefer to keep silence and not to oppose.<sup>42</sup> Meanwhile, Ottoman Palestine 4<sup>th</sup> Army Commander and later Syria and Western Arabia Armies Commander-in-Chief, Cemal Pasha, had been paying special attention to the defense of Palestine and Syria.<sup>43</sup>

Thanks to words given to them, as it is expected before most of the Palestinian Jews began assisting Britain in the occupation of Palestine.<sup>44</sup> Perhaps one of the most important of those betrayed the Ottomans was a Jewish agronomist and botanist named Aaron Aaronson, who had been living in Palestine and was enrolled in the Ottoman Army under Cemal Pasha for a period, until he took flight from the army.<sup>45</sup> During a crop-destroying *desert locust* invasion in 1915, he had worked behind Ottoman lines recording everything he saw. Aaronson, along

<sup>40</sup> Arab Bulletin, No, 64. Arab Bureau, Secret, Savoy Hotel, Cairo, September 27, 1917.

736

vCafer el-Askeri, İsyancı Arap Ordusunda Bir Harbiyeli [An Ottoman Military College Graduate in Insurgent Arab Army], (trans. Halit Özkan), (İstanbul: Klasik Yayınları, 2008). pp. 173, 178; İzzet Derveze, Osmanlı Filistininde Bir Posta Memuru (A Postal Servant in Ottoman Palestine], (trans. Ali Benli), (İstanbul: Klasik Yayınları, 2007). pp. 264-265.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> Kral Abdullah, Biz Osmanli'ya Neden İsyan Ettik [Why We Revolt Against Ottomans], 9<sup>th</sup> ed. (trans. Halit Özkan), (İstanbul: Klasik Yayınları, 2013). pp. 223-225.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> Cemal Paşa, *Hatıralar [Memories]*, 5<sup>th</sup> ed. (ed. by Alpay Kabacalı), (Istanbul: İş Bankası Yayınları, 2010). pp. 185, 190.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> Arab Bulletin, No, 64. Arab Bureau, Secret, Savoy Hotel, Cairo, September 27, 1917.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> Arab Bulletin, No, 48. Arab Bureau, Secret, Savoy Hotel, Cairo, April 21, 1917.

#### THE LLOYD GEORGE GOVERNMENT OF THE UK: BALFOUR DECLARATION 737 THE PROMISE FOR A NATIONAL HOME TO JEWS (1916-1920)

with his sister, were members of the secret Jewish Nili organization. When this organization was intercepted by Ottoman authorities he had deserted Ottoman Army. Moreover he was a Zionist and to ease British occupation offered his personal knowledge of Ottoman bases and the military, particularly the situation behind Ottoman lines, providing records he had collected about Palestine and the vicinity to British officers.<sup>46</sup> He had also discovered a type of wild wheat in Palestine, and persuaded British officials that this would provide enough food for Jewish settlers.<sup>47</sup>

During 1917 the Allies were in trouble on both European and Eastern fronts. The French campaign in Champagne had been unsuccessful, the British forces could not occupy Palestine and Russia had fallen into disarray. Under these conditions, British negotiations with Zionists on Palestinians' lands could be legitimized due to the situation of the war. To argue that this is what led to agreement between Britain and the Zionists is however erroneous, as the reality that has been detailed in the above was far different. Long before experiencing trouble in the war, British officials had been engaging in talks with the Zionists over the creation of a national Jewish home in Palestine. The defeats and unexpected developments in 1917 could only have accelerated this process. Meanwhile to carve more support a widespread fabricated campaign was put in use arguing that *"Turks exiling and massacring Jews in Palestine"*.<sup>48</sup> One month after the fabrication of that propaganda, former US Ambassador to Turkey, Abram I. Elkus denied all claims and said that *"Turks always fair to Jews"*.<sup>49</sup>

The Balfour Declaration was proclaimed twenty years after the first Zionist Congress in Basel. The declaration is generally accepted as the milestone marking the foundation of the state of Israel, which the Palestinians would also begin to see as the starting point of their struggles.<sup>50</sup> The reality is far different, as well before this declaration Britain had been working towards the creation of a Jewish State in Palestine. But not to be contrary to Sykes-Picot Agreement with France and McMahon's Agreement with Sheriff Hussein of Mecca these efforts had been

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> F0141/805, Distpatch via the Foreign Office from Aaron Aaronsohn to Alexander Aaronsohn New York; For more information see Alexander Aaronsohn, With The Turks In Palestine, (New York: Houghton Mifflin Company, 1916). pp. 29, 59, 60-86; Hasan Köni, "Birinci Dünya Savaşı Öncesi İstihbarat [Intelligence Activities Before WWI]", Avrasya Dosyası, İstihbarat Özel, Vol. 8, No. 2 (Summer 2002), 158.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> The Zionist Review, Vol. III, No. 2, June, 1919, 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> Washington Post, "Turks Drive 8.000 Jews From Jaffa", May 8, 1917. p. 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> New York Times, "Found Turks Fair to Jews", July 18, 1917. p. 18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> Adams, What Went Wrong..., 72; Jiryis, Forty Years Since..., pp. 86-87.

arranged in the secret circles of British FO. While collaborating with Britain, unaware of British plans over Palestine, Sheriff Hussein, Emir of Mecca when negotiated with McMahon, at the same time was assuring Ottoman Commander in Chief, Cemal Pasha of his loyalty.<sup>51</sup> Those bilateral talks ended in mid-1916 before the Second Canal Campaign of the Ottomans, at which point he had decided to side with British. This decision both encouraged and accelerated the invasion of Palestine.

Whilst the Balfour Declaration came one month before the official invasion of Palestine in November 1917, and met with almost all of the Zionists' desires, it was in fact nothing more formal than a letter from the foreign secretary to Lord Rothschild, a leading figure in the Jewish community in Britain.<sup>52</sup> About three months earlier on July 18th, 1917, Lord Rothschild had sent a telegram to Balfour saying that, "at last I am able to send you the formula you asked me for".<sup>53</sup> It is clearly visible on this telegram that Balfour had asked Lord Rothschild for a formula to be declared that achieved Zionist aspirations for a national home. Considering this information it would not be inaccurate to say that; the State of Israel was really established on the 11<sup>th</sup> of December, 1917 when British General Edmund Allenby entered the Holy City [Al-Quds/Jerusalem] on foot as a victor of the Last Crusade.<sup>54</sup>

The formula sent by Lord Rothschild which later would become the famous Balfour Declaration reads:

(1) His Majesty's Government accepts the principle that Palestine should be <u>reconstituted</u> as the National Home of the Jewish People. (2) His Majesty's Government will use its best endeavors to secure the achievement of this objective and will discuss the necessary methods and means with the Zionist Organization.<sup>55</sup>

The telegram had been circulated to the War Cabinet and in August, Balfour replied with "I am glad to be in a position to inform you that His Majesty's Government accept[s] the principle that Palestine should be reconstituted as the national home of the Jewish

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> Cemal Pasha, *Hatıralar*, pp. 196, 248.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> Adams, What Went Wrong..., 72.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> F0371/3083, Lord W. Rothschild to Rt. Hon. A.J. Balfour, Foreign Office, 18 July 1917.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> Eitan Bar-Yosef, "The Last Crusade? British Propaganda and the Palestine Campaign, 1917-18", *Journal of Contemporary History*, Vol. 36, No. 1 (Jan., 2001), 87-89.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> F0371/3083, Lord W. Rothschild to Rt. Hon. A.J. Balfour, Foreign Office, 18 July 1917.

#### THE LLOYD GEORGE GOVERNMENT OF THE UK: BALFOUR DECLARATION 739 THE PROMISE FOR A NATIONAL HOME TO JEWS (1916-1920)

*people*".<sup>56</sup> In particular the phrase "reconstitute" meant what Zionists had been asking for being made possible, and that the British Government would formally allow the creation of a Jewish State. It is surprising that such a short telegram, four decades later would have such an impact on the destiny of the Palestinian people. As can be seen from archived dispatches, Britain and in particular Lloyd George's Government were ready to grant Jews a Jewish State on Palestinian lands because they were very well aware of the fact that the term "national home" was only a provisional step. It is not possible that they did not foresee the impact which would have come instance in the future.

Another unintelligible event is the reactions of Sheriff Hussein and his third son Faisal when they heard about the British and Zionist intentions on Palestine. Incomprehensibly, neither of them had any reaction, nor did they say anything to oppose this plan.<sup>57</sup> Archive documents do not provide any insights to their silence, but we do know that when the British Government occupied Bagdad in March 1917, it was implied that they would support a united Arab state under Sheriff and his sons.<sup>58</sup> In addition another possible reason is that they lacked detailed information of the actual intentions of the British and Zionists. In later years it was argued that Britain's actual aim with the Balfour Declaration was not to establish an Israeli State and betray Palestinian Arabs.<sup>59</sup> This argument cannot reflect the true fact, as the evidence shows; British Government was well aware of Zionist intentions on Palestine and deliberately allowed them to do what they had planned, step by step. Leading officials of the British War Office recognized this invasion "would be the rebirth of Jewish nation".<sup>60</sup> The meaning of the term "rebirth" would be understood decades later.

## The Period after British Occupation and Establishment of British Mandatory

After the occupation the British Government could not decide on how to govern Palestine, as the Balfour Declaration had created high expectations and Palestinian Arabs, including Christians, had started to oppose Zionism. In other words, Zionist nationalism had escalated an Arab counteract and a conflict seemed

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> F0371/3083, Draft Replay to Lord Rothschild from Mr. Balfour, Foreign Office, August 1917.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> L/P&S/18/B446, The Seven Independent Arab States, 1935, No. 14706.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> Jiryis, Forty Years Since..., p. 86.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> Adams, What Went Wrong..., p.73.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> Renton, Changing Languages..., p. 661.

possible to break out at any time. Considering this fact the British Government decided not to change the Ottoman system in Palestine, only replacing Turkish government officials with Zionists or British officials and divided the occupied areas into four governorates. The administration was strictly in accordance with law and usages of war (Hague Convention), regarding the administration of occupied enemy territory as being purely temporary and involving the maintenance as far as possible of the *status quo ante-bellum*.<sup>61</sup>

Moreover there was another problem Britons had to cope with. When the war was over the Arabs who had revolted and fought against the Turks on the side of the British expected their national sovereignty to be recognized by the Allies. What they were not aware of however was the vital that "centuries-old sympathy of the British policy makers and successive Governments with the Jews of Palestine and of Europe and their desire on philanthropic, on sentimental, even on religious grounds to help them rebuild their homes there [in the Holy Land]".<sup>62</sup> That reality made Arab nationalism develop on a western dichotomy. Actually at the very beginning it had based on Ottoman opposition.<sup>63</sup>

As it is seen on previous pages, whilst fighting against the Ottomans British Government officials were talking to Zionists and giving promises contrary to Arab interests. Moreover, the British Government from the very beginning neither had any intention to give freedom to Arabs nor afford any kind of sovereignty over Arabian soils. This is despite Wilson's 14 points, especially the 12<sup>th</sup>, which was in favor of an Arabian state on Arab lands where overwhelmingly 89% of population was Arab.<sup>64</sup>

It is commonly thought that Israel was established three years after WWII in 1948 by US, Britain, France and Russia in UN. This thought is absolutely wrong. Before the occupation of Palestine in December 1917, the British, French and US Governments had agreed on a plan to carve a national home for Jews on those

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> *F0371/3395*, Secret Report on the existing Political Situation in Palestine and Contigous Areas by Maj. W. Ormsby-Gore, Political Officer in Charge of the Zionist Comission, 22 August 1918.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup> See Hyamson, *Palestine Under...*, 30; See also Alexander Scholch, "Britain in Palestine, 1838-1882: The Roots of the Balfour Policy", *Journal of Palestine Studies*, Vol. 22, No. 1 (Autumn, 1992). pp. 39-56.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> Adid Davişa, Arap Milliyetçiliği - Zaferden Umutsuzluğa [Arab Nationalism in the Twentieth Century], (trans. Lüfi Yalçın), (İstanbul: Literatür Yayıncılık, 2004). pp. 69-73.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> F0141/742, Leaflet Entitled "The British Cabinet and Zionism", 16 November 1921, Foreign Office.

#### THE LLOYD GEORGE GOVERNMENT OF THE UK: BALFOUR DECLARATION 741 THE PROMISE FOR A NATIONAL HOME TO JEWS (1916-1920)

soils.<sup>65</sup> Anyone may easily guess that Zionists had planned to transform this small national home into an Israeli State. Italy joined in a little bit later. This was an organized work undertaken by different Zionist leaders. For instance, US Zionist Leader Justice Brandeis was a close friend to Wilson. Brandeis in collaboration with Azriel Weizman had prevented a separate peace agreement with the Ottomans in mid-1917<sup>66</sup>, because Ottoman rule in Palestine would hamper any chance for the foundation of a Jewish State. It was only Russia who joined this group after WWII.<sup>67</sup>

In the year of 1919, one month after the inauguration of the Peace Conference, the British FO prepared a Handbook on "Zionism" for the use of British officers, and the book was given the code "confidential".<sup>68</sup> The Handbook described "Zionism" as the oldest nationalist movement in history,<sup>69</sup> providing brief information of Jewish History from the Old Testament, citing some passages regarding the Promised Lands.<sup>70</sup> The publication of this book, together with other historical documents testifies British Government's efforts soon after the invasion of Palestine to begin a program in order to meet Zionist desires of settling in the Holy Land. The book reads as follows:

After the conquest [invasion] of Palestine by General Allenby, the British Government lost no time in taking steps to fulfil the promise made by [Foreign Secretary] Mr. Balfour in his declaration of November 2, 1917 to facilitate "the establishment in Palestine of a national home for the Jewish people". It authorized the Zionist organization to send out to Palestine a commission, representative of English, American, French, and Russian Jewry, to investigate and work out ways and means for the establishment of the Jewish national home. The commission went to Palestine accompanied by Major the Hon. W. Ormsby-Gore, M.P., as their liaison officer with the British authorities of Palestine...<sup>71</sup>

<sup>65</sup> F0373/7/36, Zionism; Adams, What Went Wrong..., p. 73.

<sup>66</sup> British War Cabinet Records, Situation in Turkey, 15/11/1917, G.T. 2630, File Number: 0.1/132/377; Renton, Changing Languages..., p. 647.

<sup>67</sup> See İsmail Köse, "1917 Yılı Ortalarında Osmanlı Devleti'nin I. Dünya Savaşı'ndan Çekilmesinin Sağlanması Teşebbüsü [The Initative of Insuring Ottoman State's Withdrawal From WW1 in mid-1917], *Selçuk Üniversitesi Sosyal Bilimler Meslek Yüksekokulu Dergisi*, Vol. 15, No. 2 (2012).

68 FO373/7/36, Zionism.

69 F0373/7/36, Zionism.

<sup>70</sup> FO373/7/36, Zionism.

71 F0373/7/36, Zionism.

After the occupation of Palestine there was a dilemma for the British FO because they had met Zionist aspirations but not the Arabs. Independence and sovereignty were attractive words on paper to lend or escalate Arab nationalism against Ottomans.<sup>72</sup> But now there was a problem on the table; McMahon had promised an independent Arab Kingdom. The situation was led to brinkmanship and FO officials, after hard discussions, found a way to postpone the problem. A bi-national state in Palestine would be established and non-Jewish communities' rights would be protected.<sup>73</sup> At the beginning, both Arab and Zionist leaders accepted this plan thus British diplomacy once again received a great step towards a national home for Jews in Palestine. Due to later developments however the British Government could not implement this plan.

Bi-national state was a new concept asking Arabs to share their lands with Jews. Two years earlier it was not even possible to talk about such a situation in Palestine nor to find any ordinary Arab or Arab leader accepting a bi-national state in Palestine. But in 1919, because Arab leaders had bid on British promises and the McMahon Agreement, they desperately had to accept the new British terms on Palestine. There was not much chance to negotiate the new situation as it was before the occupation of Palestine by British forces against their co-religionists with their assistance. New situations always impose new rules and at the end of 1918 the situation in Palestine had been transformed into a new stage. Of course Arab leaders, who had largely not been informed of British desires to carve a national home for Jews, were also not aware of the fact that by accepting British occupation, they had also accepted a newly emerging Jewish State on their lands.

In the meantime the Zionist proposal for a Peace Conference was underway in order to carve an unconditional national home for the Jews and to encourage Jewish immigration to the Holy Land. Zionists had also defined the borders for a Jewish state such as; in the north, the northern and southern banks of Litany River, as far north as latitude 33<sup>o</sup> 35<sup>o</sup>. South-easterly direction to the point just south of the Damascene territory, and west of the Hejaz Railway. In the east, a line close to and west of the Hejaz [Ottoman] Railway. In the south, a line from a point in the neighborhood of Akaba to El Arish. In the west up to the Mediterranean Sea. These borders would be drawn under British auspices.<sup>74</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup> Hasan Kayalı, *Jön Türkler ve Araplar [Young Turks and Arabs]*, (trans. Türkan Yöney), 2nd ed. (İstanbul: Tarih Vakfi Yurt Yayınları, 1998) pp. 6-7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup> Hyamson, *Palestine Under...*, p. 31.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup> F0373/7/36, Zionism.

#### THE LLOYD GEORGE GOVERNMENT OF THE UK: BALFOUR DECLARATION 743 THE PROMISE FOR A NATIONAL HOME TO JEWS (1916-1920)

After the British occupation, tension between Zionists, Palestinian Muslims and Christians began to escalate, due to the increased aspiration of the former. The first important conflict broke out in Al-Quds/Jerusalem at the first anniversary celebrations of the so-called Balfour Declaration November 1918. British forces in the city quashed the conflict but tensions continued to rise.<sup>75</sup> There were also internal conflicts between Orthodox Ashkenazim and Sephardim Jews but Jews in the Holy City formed a one strong united body for the realization of their long-lasting desires.<sup>76</sup>

Contrary to developments and tensions in the Holy Land, when WWI ended Zionist organizations put in force a campaign to encourage Jewish emigration to Palestine to help change the demographic structure in their favor. For this project, one day after the inauguration of the Peace Conference on January 19<sup>th</sup>, 1919, the Central Zionist Federation asked the British Government's permission and support to send some Jews from Trieste to Palestine.<sup>77</sup> Jews from Poland, Galicia, Bohemia, Czechoslovakia, Ukraine and neighboring countries began to prepare to immigrate to Palestine. It was the Jewish Colonial Trust, a Zionist Organization financing these aspirations.<sup>78</sup> Actually after British occupation, at the mid of 1918, Weisman explaining Zionist aims had declared that *"they would not use war conditions to buy more land in Palestine and their aim was not a Jewish state but a national home for Jews in Palestine"*.<sup>79</sup> That peaceful words was provisional tension dropping maneuvers and one year after all real intentions came out.

The British Government however was not yet ready to meet such demands at the beginning of 1919 due to rising tensions in Palestine, which seriously distressed Zionists. This was a temporary policy as seen in later months when Zionists succeeded to persuade the British Government to meet their wishes regarding immigration and National Home aspirations. Later the Zionists did however agree to postpone the immigration until systematic plans of colonization had been worked out in economic, financial and other important socio-economic regards.<sup>80</sup> They were also distressed due to the continued existence of Turkish and Arabic

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup> F0141/803, Memorandum by Col. R. Storrs, Military Governor, Jerusalem to Headquarters, O.E.T.A., 4 November 1918.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> Arab Bulletin, No, 82. Arab Bureau, Secret, Savoy Hotel, Cairo, March 17, 1918.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup> F0371/4167, Foreign Office draft letter to Sir R. Rodd, Rome, 9 January 1919.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup> F0371/4167, S. Landman, Zionist Organisation, London to Rt. Hon. A.J. Balfour, Foreign Office, 13 January 1919.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>79</sup> Arab Bulletin, No, 87. Arab Bureau, Secret, Savoy Hotel, Cairo, April 30, 1918.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>80</sup> The Zionist Review, Vol. III, No. 2, June, 1919, 23.

inscriptions on postage stamps.<sup>81</sup> This situation show how Zionists' impertinence had highly levelled and how their tolerance was low. The intolerance Zionists started to express soon after very beginning of British colonialism will cause accelerated escalation of conflicts. Nowadays Zionists were stepping on their way for a Jewish State in Palestine day by day.

Palestinians, together with their limited revolts and resistance, still expected the assistance of the Allied Associated Powers to prevent Zionist aspirations in Palestine. At the beginning of January 1919, Nablus Arabs send a petition to the Peace Conference to protest against Zionist domination in Palestine.<sup>82</sup> At the same time Zionists were sending numerous telegrams and petitions to the British FO, condemning British officials in Palestine who were not meeting Jews' expectations and not working for Zionist aspirations.<sup>83</sup> All of this pressure was effective on the British Government, allowing the British mandate over Palestine to be prepared together with Zionists.<sup>84</sup>

The drawn border lines without a doubt attest to the ambitious plan for a Jewish state. If the Zionists had only asked for a limited national home in Palestine there would not have been the need for such a large area of land under their governance. The borders were almost two folded those of Palestinians. In addition the northeastern part of Red Sea, Suez Canal and the Golan Heights would come under Zionist control where were necessary soils for the survival of new state.

In accordance with the Zionists' desires and the British Government's expectations, Britain was assigned the mandate of Palestine at the San Remo Conference in April 1920. As mandatory administrator of the Holy Land the government appointed "Sir Herbert Samuel as His Britannic Majesty's High Commissioner to Palestine".<sup>85</sup> After the Zionist mission to Palestine this was the second attempt by Britain to take necessary steps towards the creation of a Jewish National Home in the Holy Land. Britain's receipt of the mandate over Palestine was a joyful event for both Zionists and Ashkenazi Jews.<sup>86</sup>

<sup>81</sup> FO608/99, Foreign Office Minutes, 26 January 1919.

<sup>82</sup> F0371/4167, Foreign Office Covering Docket, 19 February 1919.

<sup>83</sup> FO608/99, Statement on the Internal Situation in Palestine, 10 February 1919.

<sup>84</sup> FO608/99, The Future Constitution of Palestine, Foreign Office, 7 May 1919.

<sup>85</sup> Report of the High Commissioner on the Administration of Palestine, 1920-1925, (London: Printed by His Majesty's Stationery Office, 1925). pp. 1-6.

<sup>86</sup> F0371/5114, Council (Waad Hair) of the Ashkenasic Jewish Community Jerusalem, Foreign Office, 7 May 1920.

#### THE LLOYD GEORGE GOVERNMENT OF THE UK: BALFOUR DECLARATION 745 THE PROMISE FOR A NATIONAL HOME TO JEWS (1916-1920)

The British Government preferred to appoint Sir Herbert Samuel as High Commissioner to Palestine. At the beginning this may be seen as an ordinary appointment and it is probable that Palestinians had generally taken Sir Samuel as a common British High commissioner. Sir Herbert Samuel was, however, "a wellknown Zionist leader" of his time.<sup>87</sup> Despite this fact there were only very limited street demonstrations in the first days of his appointment.<sup>88</sup>

The Zionists had been happy for such an appointment. Herbert Samuel and Weizman, Jacobson, Messrs James de Rothschild, Alfred Zimmern, J. Simon, I. Rosoff, B. Flexner, B. Cohen, Commander Hogarth, Major W. Ormsby-Gore, [A.?] Toynbee, Col. Gribbon and Major Money together in May 1919 while Peace Conference meetings were going on, to discuss the future of Zionists and draw up a plan in case of a British mandate in Palestine. It was Herbert Samuel presiding over the meeting, whilst almost all participants except three officers were Zionists.<sup>89</sup> It is interesting that Toynbee was in this meeting because he was a historian and an English agent who had authored propaganda books during WWI.

It is not clear after the mid-1917's whether either Sheriff or Palestinian Arabs had any idea about Zionist intentions regarding Palestinian lands. What is most probable is that the local people of Palestine were not aware of these Zionist intentions, and until the British occupation, they lived peacefully with their Jewish neighbors, which could account for the fact that there was not any special opposition to the appointment of Sir Samuel Herbert. This situation proves the fact that common Palestinians had no idea about the plans of Zionism in 1917. For Sheriff and his son Faisal however, it is possible that they had chosen to turn a blind eye to this un-disturbing reality, at least at 1917, due to the aforementioned British promises. It is known that after the fall of Damascus Faisal tried to build closer relations with the Zionists and even asked for a Zionist adviser.<sup>90</sup> In addition to this, according to D. Fromkin, Faisal had told Weizmann that *"he did not have any care for Palestinian Arabs"*.<sup>91</sup> If this was the case Sheriff Hussein's family betrayed both Ottomans and Palestinians for their selfish interests.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>87</sup> James Barr, A Line in the Sand, Britain, France and the Struggle for he Mastery of the Middle East, (Sydney: Simon & Schuster, 2011). p. 32.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>88</sup> Adams, What Went Wrong..., p. 79.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>89</sup> FO608/99, Account of the Fifth Meeting of the Advisory Committee to the Palestine Office, held 10 March [May] 1919.

<sup>90</sup> Fromkin, Barışa Son Veren..., p. 290.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>91</sup> Fromkin, Barışa Son Veren..., p. 272.

During his office Herbert Samuel did not allow Palestinians to work in high ranking roles in government offices. "The highest positions attainable by Arabs [Palestinians] (apart from judges) were assistant heads of central departments or district officers".<sup>92</sup> Earlier in this essay it was demonstrated that Zionists never proclaimed their actual intentions for statehood in Palestine. Considering this the most probable reason of the administrative policy conducted by H. Samuel could only be to establish the administrative infrastructure of a Jewish State.

Herbert's appointment provides more evidence proving that an Israeli State has been established not in 1948 but in 1917, when British General Allenby entered into the Holy City on foot. With the number of Jews in Palestine almost less than ten percent of the total population however, the British Government began assuming the "obligation of facilitating Jewish immigration into Palestine. During the first decade [between 1918-1928] of the British mandatory government, this immigration was on a very limited scale...",<sup>93</sup> but after Hitler's rise to power, Jewish immigration to Palestine until the end of WWII saw unforeseeable impetus, with numbers increasing almost five-fold. At this point it may be argued that the British Government could have not foreseen Hitler's Nazism and the uncontrollable Jewish immigration it led to Palestine.

During the years between WWI and WWII Jewish immigration to Palestine reached almost one-third of the total population.<sup>94</sup> The British Government neither put in force a serious plan to control Jewish immigration to Palestine, nor had any idea how to protect the demographic structure of Palestine. At the end of 1918, about one month before the Paris Peace Conference in London, Faisal had stated that:

Arabs are not jealous of Zionist Jews and intend to give them fair play, and the Zionist Jews have assured the Nationalist Arabs of their intention to see that they too have fair play in their respective areas. <u>Turkish intrigue</u> in Palestine has raised jealousy between the Jewish colonists and the local peasants; but the mutual understanding of the aims of the <u>Arabs</u> and the Jews will at once clear away the last trace of this former bitterness...<sup>95</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>92</sup> Bernard Wasserstein, "Clipping the Claws of the Colonizers': Arab Officials in the Government of the Palestine, 1917-48", *Middle Eastern Studies*, Vol. 13, No. 2 (May, 1977). pp. 172, 178.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>93</sup> Adams, What Went Wrong..., 74.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>94</sup> Jiryis, Forty Years Since..., 87.

<sup>95</sup> F0373/7/36, Zionism.

#### THE LLOYD GEORGE GOVERNMENT OF THE UK: BALFOUR DECLARATION 747 THE PROMISE FOR A NATIONAL HOME TO JEWS (1916-1920)

Zionists were very well aware of their intentions, whereas Faisal had preferred to accuse the Ottoman Turks because of conflicts in Palestine. He was a collaborator to Weizmann and had close relations with Zionists. Weismann had also suggested to Clayton that the British Government should cover Faisal's financial problems.<sup>96</sup> Contrary to Faisal's pro-Zionist policies, two decades earlier Sultan Abdulhamid II had prevented Jewish colonization of the Holy Land, rejecting all Zionist proposals for a national home in Palestine. Zionist plans for a Jewish State is evident in British archives as the FO's handbook reads as;

Jewish [Zionist] opinion would prefer Palestine to be controlled for present as a part, or at any rate a dependency of the British Empire; but its administration should be largely entrusted to Jews of the colonist type... Zionists of this way of thinking believe that, under such conditions, the Jewish population would rapidly increase until the Jew became the predominant partner in the combination.<sup>97</sup>

Both the Zionists and British authorities had needed Faisal to help keep the French far from Palestine and in destroying all kinds of Turkish and German so called influences during war to keep order in Palestine.<sup>98</sup> All of these realities show how Faisal and his father betrayed first the Ottomans and later the Palestinian Arabs. Faisal's adviser and confidante was the famous British Agent Thomas Ned Lawrence, and both Sheriff and Faisal had ambitions for a united Arab Kingdom under their rule. They were calling Lawrence as the "King of Arabia".

Faisal was most probably aware of the Zionist proposal to the Peace Conference but did not have any opposition to either Zionists or Herbert Samuel. In the mid-1920 France occupied Syria and sent Faisal into exile. Sheriff Hussein stayed in office for four more years until he also left Arabia to Wahhabi Ibn Saud. Herbert Samuel stayed in office until 1925 and during his time the Zionists achieved great progress towards an Israeli State in Palestine, and despite the population of Jews being only seven percent, they were almost governing the whole country.<sup>99</sup>

According to American businessmen Edgar B. Newhouse, who visited Palestine at the beginning of 1925, "...[Zionists of Palestine] work[ing] in the fields

<sup>98</sup> F0371/3395, Secret Report on the existing Political Situation in Palestine and Contiguous Areas by Maj. W. Ormsby-Gore, Political Officer in Charge of the Zionist Commission, 22 August 1918.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>96</sup> FO141/803, Dr. C. Weizmann, Zionist Organization, to Brig-Gen, GF. Clayton, Egyptian Expeditionary Force, 5 November 1918.

<sup>97</sup> F0373/7/36, Zionism.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>99</sup> L/P&S/18/B446, The Seven Independent Arab States, 1935, No. 14706.

with their bands, plain laborers; all these evidence are simply signs of the ideals for which these people are working to create a Hebrew [Israeli] home for the Hebrew people".<sup>100</sup> US High Commissar to Istanbul, Admiral Bristol, recorded in his diaries that "I do not know whether Newhouse was a Jew or not but his facial characteristics are a little inclined that way and it is possible that he was an Anglicized version of a Jewish name, he was speaking in favor of Hebrews and condemning the Palestinian Arabs".<sup>101</sup> As it is seen in Palestine and other parts of the earth Zionists significantly were working for their pre-planned aims.

## Conclusion

Zionism, one of the oldest nationalist movements of modern history, at the beginning was aiming to unite Jews and establish a national home in Palestine. Pogroms in Europe, Balkans and Russia together with injustices laid necessary stones for such organization. Despite their well-planned and well-implemented efforts, at the beginning of 20<sup>th</sup> century, it was almost impossible for Zionists to achieve their aims without support of a European power. In other words lacking British support and assistance there was no way for a Jewish national home hence an Israeli state in Palestine at least for a definite period. Archives and other works clears out that from the very beginning Zionists understood what their goal was, but without proclaiming that intention loudly they preferred to work in silence and secrecy. Britain was their most confidential supporter and before the official proclamation of Zionism it was Britain who afforded the protection of Jews in Palestine.

Britain until 1916 provided limited support to Zionist aspirations and it was not enough for future plans. British policy until this date more or less tracked a balanced aspect. When the Lloyd George government came power a dramatic shift was underway which close cooperative ties was established between Zionists and Britain. Lloyd George Government at the very beginning was a devoted supporter of a "national home" for Jews in Palestine. But that was not a humanistic approach aiming for cure injustices towards Jews. Notwithstanding archive reports and documents clearly show that nation building process and foundation of Israeli sate were very well known by Lloyd George and his ministers when Balfour Declaration was issued. During his office between 1916-1922 Lloyd George and Minister of Foreign Affairs Arthur Balfour assisted Zionists to realize

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>100</sup> Library of Congress Manuscript Division, The Papers of Mark L. Bristol-VI, War Diary, March 30, 1925.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>101</sup> Library of Congress Manuscript Division, The Papers of Mark L. Bristol-VI, War Diary, March 30, 1925.

#### THE LLOYD GEORGE GOVERNMENT OF THE UK: BALFOUR DECLARATION 749 THE PROMISE FOR A NATIONAL HOME TO JEWS (1916-1920)

their aims. Not surprisingly, when the term "national home" was used it meant to Zionists one step forward to Israeli Sate on Palestinian soils. So that, when Balfour Declaration was issued with the wording "reconstitute" it meant Lloyd George government that necessary support for a Jewish State will be addressed to Zionists. As it was promised, until the end of 1922 all, Jewish immigration, resettlement, propaganda, governmental infrastructure were put in use under British auspices and ongoing support was handled by Lloyd George Government.

Starting by very beginning the Zionists followed a pragmatic policy to move forward toward their real objective of establishing a Jewish state in Palestine. Meanwhile, the Arab leaders such as Sheriff Hussein and his son Faisal turned a blind eye towards these plans. On the other hand, ordinary Palestinians were not aware of Zionist aims and by the time they were, yet it was too late. Similarly to Lloyd George Government, Sheriff Hussein and especially his son Faisal were very well aware of the fact that a Jewish National Home meant a Jewish State in Palestine but both preferred not to oppose either the Jews' or British policies, because both were expected selfish interest by British support.

Lloyd George Government worked hard to carve a Jewish State on Palestinian soil, despite promising a state for the Palestinian Arabs. In 1917 and during the British mandate this intention was never explicitly expressed, but at the end of 1918 the Zionist Commission to Palestine returned managing very little for the administration of Palestine under their auspices.

Not surprisingly, until the British occupation there was not mass resistance and opposition to Jewish settlements in Palestine regardless of Zionist aspirations, with Palestinians and Jews living together as neighbors. Soon after British occupation however, in particular after WWI, a massive resistance and opposition movement started in Palestine. When they learned of the Balfour Declaration, both Muslim and Christian Palestinians felt ill at ease with it which was exacerbated by the Zionists' ever louder declarations about their future aspirations of a nation state.

Palestine, a land holy for three religions and had strategic importance on the side of Mediterranean as a bridge between Arabian Peninsula and Egypt always had vital importance for people living in the region. Jewish desiderate for that Holy Lands may be legitimized by their historical ties and adhesion. Yet, expulsion of native Palestinians to carve more and more land for selfish interests and denial or destruction of peaceful coexistence culture and tolerance were/are the main reasons of ethnic/religious clashes. Palestine needs peace and all nations and religions must be respected. The right of Jews for a nation state is a reality which cannot be rejected. But that should be on equal terms and basic rights of native Palestinians should be considered.

This paper tried to unearth foundation process of Israeli State and Zionist aspirations for a national home in Palestine. The basic aim of this paper is to show that from the very beginning Zionists were planning to carve an Israeli Sate in Palestine and this aim only would be possible by expulsion of natives. British support during WWI, especially Lloyd George Government's six year office is a *sine qua non* period for the foundation of Israeli State. One of the surprising findings of this paper is, respectively Lloyd George Government's, a few years after Faisal and Sheriff Hussein's awareness of Zionist plans. Their unconditional or black folded support for such aspirations brought instability, never ending ethnic/religious conflicts, unsolvable humanitarian crisis and an internationalized problem to the Holy Lands where actually should be cradle of peace and respect.

#### BIBLIOGRAPHY

## **Archive Documents**

- Arab Bulletin, No, 39. Arab Bureau, Secret, Savoy Hotel, Cairo, January 19, 1917.
- Arab Bulletin, No, 48. Arab Bureau, Secret, Savoy Hotel, Cairo, April 21, 1917.
- Arab Bulletin, No, 64. Arab Bureau, Secret, Savoy Hotel, Cairo, September 27, 1917.

Arab Bulletin, No, 87. Arab Bureau, Secret, Savoy Hotel, Cairo, April 30, 1918.

- BOA [Prime Ministry of Turkey Ottoman Archives], HAT [Imperial Decree] 00841. 37876.001.
- F0371/97, Minute No. 8437 covering letter to Lloyd George MP, 6 March 1906.
- F0371/59, A. Levy, President of the Swansea Zionist Society, to Sir Edward Grey, 26 May 1906, Letter No. 16985.
- F0371/97, Memorandum by Sir E. Gray, 20 March 1906.
- *FO 371/64*, Text of the Agreement Defining the Turco-Egyptian Boundary, November 3, 1906.
- F0373/7/36, Zionism: A Short History from 720 BC-1918, by the British Foreign Office, prepared for the Peace Conference, February 1919.
- F0141/803, Telegram No. 954 from Sir M[ark]. Sykes, Cairo to Foreign Office, 5 June 1917.

F078/368, Consul W.L. Young, Jerusalem to Col. Campbell, Cairo, 19 April 1839.

F078/390, Draft No. 134 by Lord Ponsonby, Foreign Office, 11 August 1840.

F0371/3053, Memorandum by Lord Robert Cecil, Foreign Office, 25 April 1917,

- F0141/805, Telegram No. 554 from Sir Mark Sykes to the High Commissioner for Egypt, Cairo, 1 June 1997.
- F0371/3052, Foreign Office Minute by Lord Robert Cecil to Lord Hardinge, 21 April 1917.
- F0141/805, Dispatch via the Foreign Office from Aaron Aaronsohn to Alexander Aaronsohn New York;
- F0371/3083, Lord W. Rothschild to Rt. Hon. A.J. Balfour, Foreign Office, 18 July 1917.
- F0371/3083, Draft Replay to Lord Rothschild from Mr. Balfour, Foreign Office, August 1917.
- F0371/3395, Secret Report on the existing Political Situation in Palestine and Contigous Areas by Maj. W. Ormsby-Gore, Political Officer in Charge of the Zionist Comission, 22 August 1918.
- *F0141/742*, Leaflet Entitled "The British Cabinet and Zionism", 16 November 1921, Foreign Office.
- *F0371/5114*, Maj. Genl L.J. Bols, Chief Administrator, Occupied Enemy Territory Administration, Jerusalem to Earl Curzon, Foreign Office, 7 June 1920.
- F0371/5114, Council (Waad Hair) of the Ashkenasic Jewish Community Jerusalem, Foreign Office, 7 May 1920.
- FO608/99, Account of the Fifth Meeting of the Advisory Committee to the Palestine Office, held 10 March [May] 1919.
- F0141/742, Sir H. Samuel, Jerusalem, to Sir A. Mond, London, 24 December 1920.
- F0141/803, Dr. C. Weizmann, Zionist Organization, to Brig-Gen, GF. Clayton, Egyptian Expeditionary Force, 5 November 1918.
- F0371/3395, Secret Report on the existing Political Situation in Palestine and Contiguous Areas by Maj. W. Ormsby-Gore, Political Officer in Charge of the Zionist Commission, 22 August 1918.
- F0141/803, Memorandum by Col. R. Storrs, Military Governor, Jerusalem to Headquarters, O.E.T.A., 4 November 1918.
- F0371/4167, Foreign Office draft letter to Sir R. Rodd, Rome, 9 January 1919.
- FO608/99, Statement on the Internal Situation in palestine, 10 February 1919.

- FO608/99, The Future Constitution of Palestine, Foreign Office, 7 May 1919.
- FO 371/64, Demarcation of Egyptian Frontier, August-October 1906.
- FO 371/2449, French Agreement, March-April 1915, The Constantinople Agreement, March-April 1915.
- F0371/2817, Mr. Lucien Wolf to L. Oliphant, 13 October 1916, Jews in the Russian Army, Report of the Commander of the Staff for the Supreme Commander-in-Chief, 29 June 1915.
- British War Cabinet Records, Situation in Turkey, 15/11/1917, G.T. 2630, File Number: 0.1/132/377.
- FO608/99, Foreign Office Minutes, 26 January 1919.
- F0371/4167, Foreign Office Covering Docket, 19 February 1919.
- FO 371/61, Sir N. O'Conor to Sir Edward Grey, Jerussalem, April 6, 1906; Albert M. Hyamson, Palestine Under The Mandate 1920-1948, (London: Methuen & Co. Ltd., 1950), 24-25.
- FO 371/61, The Earl of Cromer to Sir Edward Grey, Cairo, April 24, 1906.
- L/P&S/18/B49, Sir Edward Grey to Sir G. Louther (Constantinople), Foreign Office, September 20, 1910.
- L/P&S/18/B446, The Seven Independent Arab States, 1935, No. 14706.
- Library of Congress Manuscript Division, The Papers of Mark L. Bristol-VI, War Diary, March 30, 1925.
- Memorandum Respecting the Bagdad Railway, No. 3743. Januray 28, 1909.
- Report of the High Commissioner on the Administration of Palestine, 1920-1925, (London: Printed by His Majesty's Stationery Office, 1925).

## **News Papers**

New York Times The Zionist Review Washington Post

### Secondary Sources

Aaronsohn, Alexander, With The Turks In Palestine, (New York: Houghton Mifflin Company, 1916).

- Adams, Michael, "What Went Wrong in Palestine?", *Journal of Palestine Studies*, Vol. 18, No. 1, Special Issue, (Autumn, 1988).
- Bar, Yosef, Eitan, "The Last Crusade? British Propaganda and the Palestine Campaign, 1917-18", *Journal of Contemporary History*, Vol. 36, No. 1 (Jan., 2001).
- Barr, James, A Line in the Sand, Britain, France and the Struggle for he Mastery of the Middle East, (Sydney: Simon & Schuster, 2011).
- Best, Anthony, and et. all., *International History of Twentieth Century and Beyond*, 2nd Ed., (London: Routledge, 2008).
- Cafer el-Askeri, İsyancı Arap Ordusunda Bir Harbiyeli [An Ottoman Military College Graduate in Insurgent Arab Army], (trans. Halit Özkan), (İstanbul: Klasik Yayınları, 2008).
- Davişa, Adid, Arap Milliyetçiliği Zaferden Umutsuzluğa [Arab Nationalism in the Twentieth Century], (trans. Lüfi Yalçın), (İstanbul: Literatür Yayıncılık, 2004).
- Derveze, İzzet, Osmanlı Filistininde Bir Posta Memuru (A Postal Servant in Ottoman Palestine], (trans. Ali Benli), (İstanbul: Klasik Yayınları, 2007).
- Fromkin, David, Barışa Son Veren Barış Modern Ortadoğu Nasıl Yaratıldı? 1914-1922 [A Peace to End All Peace The Fall of The Ottoman Empire and The Creation of the Modern Middle East], trans. Mehmet Harmancı, (Istanbul: Epsilon Yayınları, 2013).
- Herzl, Theodore, The Jewish State, (Switzerland: 1896).
- Jiryis, Sabri, "Forty Years Since the Seizure of Palestine", *Journal of Palestine Studies*, Vol. 18, No. 1, Special Issue (Autumn, 1988).
- Kayalı, Hasan, *Jön Türkler ve Araplar [Young Turks and Arabs]*, (trans. Türkan Yöney), 2nd ed. (İstanbul: Tarih Vakfi Yurt Yayınları, 1998).
- Köni, Hasan, "Birinci Dünya Savaşı Öncesi İstihbarat [Intelligence Activities Before WWI]", Avrasya Dosyası, İstihbarat Özel, Vol. 8, No. 2 (Summer 2002).
- Köse, İsmail, "1917 Yılı Ortalarında Osmanlı Devleti'nin I. Dünya Savaşı'ndan Çekilmesinin Sağlanması Teşebbüsü [The Initative of Insuring Ottoman State's Withdrawal From WW1 in mid-1917], Selçuk Üniversitesi Sosyal Bilimler Meslek Yüksekokulu Dergisi, Vol. 15, No. 2 (2012).
- Köse, Ismail, Hicaz İsyanı [Hedjaz Uprising], (Istanbul: Selis Yayınları, 2014).
- Kral Abdullah, Biz Osmanlı'ya Neden İsyan Ettik [Why We Revolt Against Ottomans], 9th ed. (trans. Halit Özkan), (İstanbul: Klasik Yayınları, 2013).
- Kürkçüoğlu, Ömer, Osmanlı Devleti'ne Karşı Arap Bağımsızlık Hareketi (1908-1918), [Arab Independence Movement Against Ottomans (1908-1918)], (Ankara: Ankara Üniversitesi Yayını: 1982).

- Landman, S., Zionist Organisation, London to Rt. Hon. A.J. Balfour, Foreign Office, 13 January 1919.
- Manuel, Frank E., "The Palestine Question in Italian Diplomacy, 1917-1920", The Journal of Modern History, Vol. 27, No. 3 (Sep., 1955).
- Paşa, Cemal, *Hatıralar [Memories]*, 5. Baskı, ed. by Alpay Kabacalı, (Istanbul: İş Bankası Yayınları, 2010).
- Renton, James, "Changing Languages of Empire and the Orient: Britain and the Intervention of the Middle East, 1917-1918", *The Historical Journal*, Vol. 50, No. 3 (Sep., 2007).
- Scholch, Alexander, "Britain in Palestine, 1838-1882: The Roots of the Balfour Policy", *Journal of Palestine Studies*, Vol. 22, No. 1 (Autumn, 1992).
- Wasserstein, Bernard, "Clipping the Claws of the Colonizers': Arab Officials in the Government of the Palestine, 1917-48", *Middle Eastern Studies*, Vol. 13, No. 2 (May, 1977).
- Yüksel, Nahit, "Cumhuriyet'in "ilk" Bütçesi, Coşku, Gurur ve Kaygı ["First" Budget of the Republic: Enthusiasm, Pride and Anxiety]", *Maliye Dergisi*, No. 159, (July-Dec. 2010). pp. 299-322.

Google earth, [31/12/2013].

## ATTACHMENTS

# PREFACE

The idea which I develop in this pamphlet is an age-old one: the establishment of a Jewish State.

The world resounds with outcries against the Jews, and this is what awakens the dormant idea.

I am inventing nothing: let the reader bear this in mind particularly and at every point of my exposition. I am inventing neither the situation of the Jews, which has become a matter of history, nor the means to remedy it. The material components of the edifice I am sketching are in existence and within easy reach; any one can convince himself of that. If, therefore, anyone should wish to designate this attempt at a solution of the Jewish Question with a single word, it should not be called a "fantasy" but, conceivably, a "scheme."

At the outset I must guard my plan from being treated as a Utopia. Actually, in doing so I am only keeping superficial observers from possibly committing a silly blunder. After all, it would be no disgrace to have written a philanthropic Utopia. I could achieve an easier literary success—and, as it were, avoid all responsibility—if I presented my plan in the form of a novel for readers who want to be entertained. But that would be the kind of amiable Utopia that has been produced in such abundance before and after Sir Thomas More. And I think the situation of the Jews in various countries is bad enough to render such introductory dalliance superfluous.

Enc.-I. Preface of the Theodor Herzl's pamphlet titled A Jewish State in 1896.

Copy Servalue 19 Sprit 1839 lii-I have the hour to call your attention borry acknowledgement of Viscount Palmenton's Despatched a to land 2 for both of which I have to offer low my peculias thanks \_ In respect of the latter Deepatch wherein Sam directed by His Lordship to afford protection to the addisable to appoint a few, for the sepecial purpose of communicating more freily and with greater-actionity with the lews - without such a pistance it would have been difficult for me to have met the wishes of ser Majesty's Government - a Christian Drayomone could not be found equal to the task " Colonel Campbell Aurallajenty's Politica Cagent

**Enc-II.** Despatch sent by British Consul to Al-Quds/Jerusalem to Col. Campbell in Cairo in 1839.

İsmail Köse

Lord Hardinge His Majesty's Governmen to support Zionist aspirations. Sir Mark Syks received instructions on the subject from the R Minister and Mr. Balfour and has been taking as both in Paris and Rome. He has been assisting the best of his ability M. Sokoloff, the well-k At the present moment I have Zionist leader. obtained leave from the Admiralty for Mr. Weitzminn another prominent Zionist, to relinquish his official work for a couple of months and to proceed to Egypt to join Sir Mark Sykes who has urgently asked for his help. However admirable the Zionist idea may be and however rightly anxious His Majesty's Government als to encourage it, there is one aspect of the A MARKEN situation to which attention should be drawn. Zionist with whom I have discussed the question, Baron

**Enc.-III.** British Government's despatch to Sir Mark Sykes underlining British Government's support to Zionist aspirations in 1917:

FUTURE CONSTITUTION OF PALESTINE St. Sector Section ZIONIST PROPOSALS SECRETARY OF STATE S ist islater is 1. The High Contracting 1. The Contracting 1. The High Contracting 1. The High Contracting 1. The High Contracting Parties recognise the historic connection of the Jewish people with Palestine and the claim which this gives them to the Netional Home. awa National Home, stransh inst Die oh 2. The boundaries of Palestine as declared in the 2. The boundaries of Palestine shall be as declared in the chedule annexed hereto. Schedule annexed hereto, 3. The sovereign possession of alestine shall be vested in the eague of Nations, and the Govern-ent entrusted to Great Britain a Mandatory of the League. 3. The sovereign possession of Palestine shall be vested in a mandatory responsible for the Government of the country to the League of Nations. unpurcup chial 1.14 4. (Provision to be inserted elating to the application in 4. (Provision to be inserted relating to the application in Palestine of such of the gener-al conditions attached to alestine of such of the general enditions attached to mandates mandates as are suitable to the are suitable to the case.) Case.), 1 12.0 With the Kill 5267.72 5. The mandate shall be sub-ject also to the following special conditions:-(1) Palestine shall be placed under such pelitical, adminis-trative and economic conditions trative and economic conditions hent there of the Jewish Nation-al Home, it being clearly un-derstood that nothing shall be done which may prejudice the civil and religious rights of existing non-Jewish communities in Falestine or the rights and political status enjoyed by Jews in any other country. 5. The mandate shall be subject 150 to the following special nditions:-(1) Palestine shall be placed nder, such political, administra-ive and economic conditions as and economic conditions as a secure, the establishment ther the Jewish National Home and timately render possible the reation of an autonomous Common-sith it being clearly underalth, it being clearly under-ood that nothing shall be done ich may prejud ice the civil and ligious rights of existing non-wish communities in Palesting. " foreri to attractado -"Esite, en tra granda -"Esite, en tra granda

Enc.-IV. Planned Mandatory Constitution of Palestine and Zionist amendments in that Constitution

Paper S 1.5 12 : 2 1/2

Enc.-V. Signs of Nablus Arabs Under Their Petition to Peace Conference